West Virginia State University Board of Governors Meeting Erickson Alumni Center January 24, 2013

I. Call to Order: The meeting of the WVSU Board of Governors (BOG) was called to order at 2:04 p.m. by Chairman Larry L. Rowe. He asked the clerk to call roll.

Present: Chairman Larry L. Rowe, Dr. Tom Guetzloff, Mr. Paul Konstanty, Mr. William Lipscomb, Mr. Larry Salyers, Dr. Ann Brothers Smith, Mrs. Millie Booker, Mr. Tom Susman, Dr. John Thralls, Mr. Scotty White.

II. Verification of Appropriate Notification of Public Meeting: Notification was verified.

III. Approval of the Agenda:

The Chairman noted that there was a quorum. First order of business was the review and approval of the agenda. *Mr. White moved to approve the agenda; Mr. Susman seconded the motion—carried. The agenda was approved as written.*

IV. Approval of Minutes of December 6, 2012:

Dr. Thralls noted an amendment in the minutes for December 6, 2012. On the first page under *Other Matters*, the first sentence states that the West Virginia Advisory Council of Faculty advises the Board of Governors (BOG). He stated that the Council does not advise the BOG; it reports to the WV Higher Education Policy Commission. The governors agreed. The sentence should read that 'the WV Advisory Council advises the Higher Education Policy Commission (not the BOG)'. *Mr. Susman moved to approve the minutes as amended; Dr. Guetzloff seconded the motion—the motion carried.*

V. Announcements from the Chairman:

• Chairman Rowe stated that the BOG had its annual joint meeting with the Faculty Senate and the Classified Staff Council yesterday; both meetings were very informative and they discussed issues that were important to faculty, to staff, to the BOG. The meetings were discussion sessions—no actions taken. Prior to the meetings, the BOG had a bus tour of the campus and properties adjacent to the University. They also drove around Shawnee Park (neighbor to the east). On campus, they viewed the location where the new residence hall will be situated, as well as the construction site of the addition to Fleming Hall—the structure will be rising soon. The construction is on schedule.

- Chairman Rowe also announced that the Governor of the State of West Virginia appointed three board members—a new member, Mr. Paul Konstanty, attorney with the Steptoe & Johnson law firm; and Mr. Salyers and Dr. Thralls who were reappointed. Statute requires that an oath be taken, signed and submitted to the Governor. He suggested that just as a ceremony, they all participate in taking the oath to uphold the constitution of the United States and the State of West Virginia. The Board members made the oath for their respective positions.
 - The Chairman announced the appointment of Dr. Lois Lucas as the Interim Dean of the College of Business and Social Sciences. Dr. Lucas is a professor in the History Department. A national search will be conducted for the full-time position.
 - Chairman Rowe congratulated Mr. Oree Banks, professor in Health and Human Performance who was selected for induction as a football coach into the Sports Hall of Fame at Coahoma Community College in Clarksdale, Miss.

VI. Reports of Board of Governors Committees:

Institutional Advancement

Chairman Rowe stated that. the University is on a record-setting pace. In the first six months, the University has raised \$1.8 million in pledges and contributions. Two new staff members were announced—Adam Neal, assistant vice president for University Advancement; and Mr. Chris Price, director of Annual Giving. Mr. Rowe stated that the number of donors has more than doubled; last year, as of this date, the University received gifts from 202 donors; this year, so far, from 463 donors. Also, the database, , is being updated and modernized. A year-end letter was sent by President Hemphill seeking contributions. The campaign committee has been reorganized; it now has two chairpersons, Ms. Diana Strong former Chairman Eric Coleman. Additionally, the Black & Gold Gala scheduled for April 6will be black tie. The committee is seeking major corporate sponsorships for that event.

Academic Policy

Dr. Thralls stated that there are no action items. The Committee welcomed the new member, Mr. Paul Konstanty. Dr. Thralls stated that there were a number of non-action items:

• HEPC statistics focus on the B.S. in Math and not on the Education majors with specializations in math. This information affects data collection and reporting purposes. Given that activity in the math area is understated, the HEPC plans to analyze the data closely, as well as activities to enhance it.

- There is a possibility of merging the Math and Physics departments; however, at this time, Dr. Byers, vice president for Academic Affairs, has elected not to actively pursue that option. One reason is that there is a prospect for cooperative program agreement with another institution that would use our physics program to support certain parts of that program.
- Dr. Thralls reported that the self-study portion of the accreditation reaffirmation is on track. Many administrators and department heads are engaged in this massive process in which every aspect of institutional activity will be examined.
- Dr. Thralls stated that Provost Byers has reported an upcoming reorganization in the Academic Affairs area that will help optimize its activities. The Provost, will be assisted by an associate provost and assistant vice president for Academic Affairs, and an assistant provost and assistant vice president for Academic Affairs without increasing the office's overall budget.
- In the next two Board meetings, there will be extensive activity related to academic program review. One of the statutory responsibilities of the BOG is to periodically review all academic programs, typically on five-year cycles. There are three program reviews scheduled for March—Economics, History, and Political Science. There will be two more reviews in April—Business and Sociology.

Recruitment and Retention

Mr. Lipscomb reported that the committee welcomed the newest board member, Mr. Paul Konstanty. Also, he had a report that retention updates reveal that 125 students withdrew from the University last semester, 85% due to finances, and the rest for personal matters. Of the 125 who were contacted, 17 re-enrolled in spring 2013. Also, there was a decline in the number of students suspended for academic reasons, and a decline in the number of students who received all Fs in the last semester. There were 539 students with a 2.49 or lower GPA who were contacted by email in a retention effort, and over 100 replied.

WVSU had more than 1,600 student inquiries, of which 79% were first-time freshmen; 52% attended WVSU University fairs; and 25% were online inquiries. These figures signify a 24% increase over 2012. There is an increase from 482 to 624 of freshman instate applications; and an increase of out-of-state from 482 to 570. In Kanawha County, WVSU went from 115 applications to 262; and other WV counties, 72 to 237. Mr. Lipscomb attributed much of this increase to communications. Putnam County increased applications to WVSU from 21 to 93 over the last year. Nitro High School has a steady average of 23; Valley High School went from 0 to 24. South Charleston increased from 30 to 49; Capital from 14 to 48. The transfer students are at 10%. The exit interviews are providing important information.

Chairman Rowe stated that we have engaged the students *months earlier*, and more students than last year; applications are up, and all the high schools in Kanawha County were listed. Counselors and faculty are thoroughly monitoring students for absenteeism and other indicators that might suggest issues needing intervention or assistance.

Audit Report

Mr. Tom Susman stated that the audit committee looked at the process by which waivers and scholarships are done, in terms of similarities with other institutions; for compliance with state laws and NCAA; and to assure the process is more standardized and competitive with other institutions. A report from an independent auditor was received—the audit will be issued by next Monday. The BOG will receive a draft of the audit. Comments or questions should be submitted to Mrs. Lori Elliott or Mr. Melvin Jones. In the auditor's opinion, there were no issues or problems with the audit.

Chairman Rowe said that it was a "clean" audit. Chairman Rowe did inquire about the cost of the audit and compared it to last year's. The auditors are employed through a state-wide contract by HEPC, but we are responsible to pay most of the fee.

Finance Committee

Mr. Salyers reported that expenses are running about 50% of the fiscal year; 41% in terms of expenses; revenues are about 41%, mostly a timing issue based on when funds are received. Some of the auxiliary accounts, such as the housing, dining, etc., still have challenges, accumulative in nature, but we are starting to see some improvements in those accounts. In December, we saw \$8.9 million of bonds that were issued; The Fleming Hall project manager said they are a week ahead of schedule on the construction. The student housing architect is planning for an August 2014 opening. Mark Akers, manager of the campus bookstore, gave an overview of the store and increasing cost of textbooks. There are student challenges with regard to the rising cost of textbooks, etc.

Break to Executive Session

Motion to go into executive session was made by Mrs. Booker; seconded by Dr. Guetzloff. Motion carried.

Mr. Susman moved that the Board reconvene the regular session. Mr. White seconded the motion and the motion carried.

VII. President's Report

Dr. Hemphill welcomed Mr. Konstanty. He stated that on January 17, he co-chaired a meeting at WVU with President Clements that consisted of four WVSU vice presidents

and a number of WVU vice presidents and deans and associate deans to discuss partnerships in research, extension, and academic programs.

- Tomorrow we are meeting to move forward with the residence hall project. We
 have not heard of any change orders, which traditionally add up to more costs. He
 acknowledged Mr. Jones and Mr. Marvin Smith for the excellent work they are
 doing in moving the Fleming Hall project along. (They were given a round of
 applause.)
- The WVSU website and the new mobile application were launched two days ago. These have improved our ability to communicate with our external audience. These sites are more user-friendly.
- The Black and Gold Gala will be held on April 6. Dr. E. Gordon Gee, president of The Ohio State University, who also is the former president of West Virginia University, will be the keynote speaker. The Planning Committee is in the process of reaching out to potential sponsors and finalizing the publicity for the event. A save-the-date has been sent prior to the formal invitation that will be sent soon. Student entertainment will be a part of the activities for the event, and there will also be video conversations with this year's major donors. The event will take place at the Marriott and tickets are \$150 per person. Additional information will be on the website, and tickets will also be available through the Advancement Office. The gala is in place of the former Foundation Dinner. The event is about fundraising and scholarships. It was noted that it should be made clear to members of the President's Circle that they will not automatically be given a ticket to the gala, as was the case in the past.
- The 2+2 articulation agreements and the President's office is preparing a ceremonial signing on February 7 with the Kanawha Valley Community and Technical College (KVCTC) for the sharing of five collaborative programs with WVSU. Three of the KVCTC Associate of Arts Degrees will lead seamlessly to a four-year degree at WVSU for a Bachelor of Arts in History, Art, and English with a literature option; and a Criminal Justice Associate Degree will lead to a B.S. in Criminal Justice at WVSU. a total of six agreements will be established with KVCTC. In February, WVSU leadership will go to Southern WV Community and Technical College to have similar discussions about articulation agreements and other partnerships. The President stated that we must view them as partners. Our faculty will work hand-in-hand with their faculty. Dr. Hemphill commended the Provost for keeping the relationships between the two schools strong.

Dr. Thralls commended the President for his efforts in this area. He thinks it's an investment with great yield.

• Mr. Jones was asked to present information on University All Funds, University Auxiliary Fund Activity, and the University E&G Financials. Mr. Jones said the year-to-date income is \$9,439, 324, roughly 41.35% of total budgeting income for the year. At this point (January), we are halfway through the year. The total expenses are \$9,209,000, leaving an excess of income over-expense of \$229,000. There is \$316,000 in revenue that has not been posted to this report. There will be other revenue to be posted in January. We expect to have a surplus for the year.

As was previously reported, with the loss of 1,800 KVCTC students who no longer pay fees to WVSU, some of the accounts are hurting. This semester, the KVCTC will pay the balance of their account to support the 2022 bond issue—roughly \$40,000. The Student Union has a bond associated with it. It was rebuilt when the CTC was on campus; thus they have a liability related to their perstudent fees to support the bond issue, which they will retain until 2022. Since that account is challenged, we will seek ways to reduce that deficit. The parking fee funds go mainly to support Public Safety. The bookstore is also feeling the loss of the CTC's 1,800 students.

Other matters:

Dr. Guetzloff said that, during the last meeting, the Board discussed that in June they have to assess the president and suggested that the personnel committee should begin holding meetings about the process.

May 11 is the date for spring commencement. Dr. Thralls said he would be interested in a report that would keep the BOG in touch with the financials and legislative issues related to higher education. The President suggested including the information in the BOG bulletin. Mr. Konstanty said his firm creates legislative updates on a weekly basis during the legislative session and could add Dr. Simon, vice president for University Relations and Operations, to the list.

Regarding graduation, Dr. Guetzloff said that the limited ticket number is understood, and asked if graduates' guests could come in and fill vacant seats once the ceremony has started. Dr. Simon agreed that a process would be put into place to seat "overflow" guests, as possible, in the auditorium just prior to the start of the ceremony.

Chainman Rowe asked if everyone could wear black and gold to the March or April meeting for a new full Board member photograph. The next meeting date is March 7, 2013.

Dr. Guetzloff moved to adjourn; Mr. White seconded the motion.

Adjournment:

The BOG meeting was adjourned at 3:46 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Tom Susman

Secretary